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By Sharyn Walz 

New Council Members and Attorney Appointed; 
Bulk Trash Pick-up Set for Week of October 23
At the  September 25 Borough Council meeting, three new 
Council members,  Robin Middleman-Filepp, Nicholas Mur-
ray, and Maureen Parrott, were sworn in.  Their appointment 
by Governor  Chris Christie allowed the Council to once 
again have a quorum and conduct Borough business.  Coun-
cilwoman Peggy Malkin, who had been serving as Acting 
Mayor by virtue of her seniority on the Council, was elected 
as Council President, thus allowing her to continue to serve 
as Acting Mayor until a new Mayor is elected in November.
Acting Mayor Malkin reported that she was inspired by 
the words of Ted Narozanick, a former Monmouth County 
Freeholder who recently passed. Mr. Narozanick had recently 
spoken about his mission to help all members of the county, 
regardless of political affiliation.
	 Malkin also advised that there has been a change in 
the order of events for Council meetings, and that the public 
comment portion has been moved up to appear before the 
consent and resolution portion of the Council meeting. There 
will only be the one public comment portion per meeting.
	 After accepting the resignation of Borough Attor-
ney Richard Shaklee, the Council unanimously awarded the 
Borough Attorney contract to Ira Karasick. Karasick main-
tains an individual practice in Montclair, NJ, where he serves 
as Township Attorney. He served previously as Borough 
Attorney in Roosevelt through 2005; the Council report-
edly chose not to renew his contract at that time over their 
dissatisfaction with his handling of the dispute with yashivas 
Me’on Hatorah and Congregation Anshei Roosevelt. He will 
serve for the remainder of 2017; the Council indicated  it 
plans to revisit the appointment subsequent to the November 

election,  once the new Council members are elected and 
seated.
	 The Council unanimously approved Resolution 
17-108, allowing the Borough Engineer to apply to the New 
Jersey Department of Transportation for grants to improve 
Nurko Road and Elm Court. Costs for preparing the appli-
cation are not to exceed $3,500.
	 The Council removed two bills from payment 
pending further discussion. One, for $631, came from  the 
R3M Engineering firm for responding to OPRA requests; 
the other, for $96.67, was for reimbursement for copies 
made by the Zoning Officer. The rest of the bills were ap-
proved for payment.
	 Resolution 17-111 appointed Councilmembers to 
serve on the following committees (chairperson is listed 
first):
•	 Administration: Maureen Parrott, Michael Hamilton, 

Peggy Malkin
•	 Community Development/Code Enforcement: Robin 

Filepp, Maureen Parrott, Joe Trammell
•	 Environment, Health, & Safety: Nick Murray, Robin 

Filepp, Peggy Malkin
•	 Finance: Peggy Malkin,  Michael Hamilton,  

Joe Trammell
•	 Public Works: Michael Hamilton, Robin Filepp,  

Nick Murray
•	 Utilities: Joe Trammell,  Nick Murray, Maureen Parrott

	 The first task of the administration committee will 
be to develop a new Borough website. The Borough’s Chief 



2  B u l l e t i n  • October 2017

���A N N O U N C E M E N T S
Welcome to the 41st edition of the Roosevelt Borough Bulletin. There will be 

ten issues running from September through July. We will not publish in January 
and August.
Roosevelt Borough Bulletin Submission Process 

The Bulletin welcomes submissions for news items, information of local 
interest, letters to the editor, poetry, and visual arts. We ask all contributors to 
adhere to the following submission guidelines:

• Send your submission to the email rooseveltbulletinsubmissions@gmail.
com.  For short messages, you can also use the contact form on our web site, 
which will go to the same address.

• Send your submission as a Microsoft Word attachment or as plain text with-
in the body of your email.

• Please limit your letters to 500 words (about one page in MS Word). We will 
edit letters for length when necessary. Longer letters may be published in full 
on the Bulletin web site.

• Please include images as separate files. If you have multiple files, please put 
them into a zip file, if possible. Please submit only JPEG images.

• The deadline for submissions is the 15th of the month prior to publication 
(e.g., January 15 for the February issue). Submissions received after the 15th 
will normally be printed in the issue following the one currently in production.  
(So, for example, a submission received on January 16th would be printed in 
March.) 

• Most submissions will also be added to the Bulletin web site. Allow up to 
one week for submissions to appear online after publication of the print edition.

• Please name your files with your last name, or the name of your organiza-
tion, and the month. 

It’s natural that people have second thoughts about what they’ve written, but 
we want to discourage multiple submissions of the same thing, whenever pos-
sible.  When this is necessary, the revised version should be clearly named as a 
revision.

The Bulletin board members are thrilled to see that people are utilizing the 
Bulletin as a forum for communicating about our community’s most critical 
issues. And it is impressive that Roosevelt has supported this publication for 
so many decades by contributing both financially and intellectually. We are 
committed to providing you with the best publication possible—your support 
of our submission guidelines will enable our volunteers to most effectively meet 
that goal.

The MEALS ON WHEELS program delivers prepared meals to Roosevelt seniors 
who need this assistance. Though meals are provided free of charge to recipients, 
the cost to the program is $2.50 per meal. Donations to help cover these costs may 
be sent to Interfaith Neighbors, 810 Fourth Avenue, Asbury Park, NJ 07712

SENIOR CITIZENS: There is a S.C.A.T. bus provided by Monmouth County 
Division of Transportation that comes to Roosevelt and will take you shop-
ping to ShopRite in East Windsor. There is no charge to you for this service. 
   If you wish to go, you must call the S.C.A.T. bus at 732-431-6485 and press 1. Give 
them your name, address, and the town you are from, and where you wish to go. 

The Roosevelt Borough Bulletin 
is published monthly, except	

August and January by 
Roosevelt Borough Bulletin, Inc.  

P.O. Box 221, Roosevelt, NJ 
08555 
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THE ROOSEVELT BOROUGH BULLETIN 
is distributed free-of-charge to Roosevelt residents.  We look forward to and appreciate  

contributions which are very much needed to keep our publication going. 
Contributions are tax deductible

PLEASE NOTE: Due to postal regulations we can only ask for “donations” rather than “subscriptions” 
from  out-of-towners who wish to receive the BULLETIN. 

We will be pleased to continue sending them the BULLETIN when we receive their contributions 
which, of course, can be for the same amount (or more) as in the past.

In order to save on postage, we would encourage non-residents who have computers  
to subscribe to the Bulletin online at www.boroughbulletin.org in lieu of receiving a paper copy.  

Donations from readers, wherever they may be, and regardless of the medium in which they read the Bulletin,  
are still very much welcome, since we could not publish without your support.

PLEASE SEND IN A CONTRIBUTION TODAY.  WE NEED YOUR SUPPORT.
Please send contributions to:  

Roosevelt Borough Bulletin, Inc., P.O. Box 221, Roosevelt, NJ 08555 
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B O R O U G H  C O U N C I L  N E W S
Continued from Page 1

Keep up to date with the latest  
happenings, events and  
announcements.   
Follow the Bulletin on 
Facebook:  www.facebook.com/
RooseveltBoroughBulletin
If you would like your organiza-
tion’s event posted to the Bulletin’s 
Facebook page, please send event 
details to  assenka5@gmail.com 

Financial Officer has advised the Council that having an official Borough website is part of complying with the State’s Best 
Practices Program (http://www.state.nj.us/dca/divisions/dlgs/programs/best_practices.html , and the Borough could lose 
state aid if this issue is not addressed. Several new bids to develop a site will be sought.
	 A request for approval for a rental property was tabled until the next meeting to allow the Council and attorney to 
review the associated statutes.
Councilmember Murray requested an allocation for funds, $220, to provide training for two residents in connection with 
the Community Forest Management Plan. The motion was approved pending certification of available funding.
Chair of the Environmental Commission, Eitan Grunwald, requested the assistance of the Council with getting a sign-up 
form for residents to receive important Borough information onto the Borough website. Having such a contact note is 
required as part of the quest to receive Bronze-level certification through Sustainable Jersey
	 Bulk garbage pickup will take place the week of October 23. 
See the Roosevelt Borough Bulletin web site for an account of public comment from the September 25 meeting. http://roos-
eveltboroughbulletin.org.

Bulk Trash Pickup
Bulk trash will be picked up the week of October 23rd; 
a flyer has been distributed to all residents indicating 
permitted and unpermitted items.
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Memorial Ride for Ron Filepp
As many in town know, on November 11, 2016, my husband, Ron Filepp, was killed while riding his bike 
in a designated bike lane on a sunny day  by a hit and run driver in Tabernacle, NJ.  Two representatives 
of the organization, Ride of Silence, attended the visitation for Ron. Deb is the national secretary for the 
organization and Chris lost his brother in the same tragic way. They were so kind and said that when I 
was ready and if I so chose that their organization would help organize a memorial ride for Ron. The rides 
serve to honor and raise public awareness of the needless and terrible losses of cyclists struck and killed 
by drivers, most of the time through distracted and careless driving. 
	 It took time, but early this summer I got in touch with Deb and told her that I was ready and 
would like to have a memorial ride on the one year anniversary of the tragic loss. Ride of Silence does all 
the planning, organizing the route, arranging support.  They also will provide a bike, painted white, with 
a plaque attached with Ron’s name and dates of birth and death. The “ghost bike” is attached to a pole at 
or near where the crash took place on the day of the ride, and remains there as a memorial and to raise 
awareness. 
	 While I have your attention, please take to heart and make sure you, your family and friends do 
not talk or text on your cell phone while you are driving. If the woman that hit and killed Ron had not 
been distracted by her cell phone, he would still be alive today, and she would not be in jail.

The information about the ride is summarized on the flyer posted here.  

Robin Middleman Filepp

Free Food Distribution
To All Roosevelt Residents:

Do we have any needy families in Roosevelt? I’m sure we must; there is nothing to be embarrassed about. 
Times are hard, people are out of work or on a fixed income.  
Food is distributed, free of charge, by volunteers one Friday and Saturday a month between 12:00 and 1:00 
pm at the Clarksburg Community Center, Route 571, next to the Clarksburg Fire House. You have to pick it 
up yourself since there is no delivery. No questions as to eligibility will be asked. 
The Saturdays do vary, so when I find out which Saturday, I will put a notice on the bulletin board at the 
Roosevelt Post Office. Call me if you have questions.            
Geraldine Millar        609.448.0351

Room Available at 
Solar Village
 
The efficiency apartment 
above the community room 
is currently available for 
rental by a tenant of low or 
moderate income (not more 
than 80% of median in-
come), without regard to age 
or disability.



FOR: 	 Ron Filepp	
			     
DATE:	 Saturday, November 11, 2017

TIME:	 10:00 a.m.
 
PLACE:  	Tabernacle Elementary School
		  141 New Road
		  Tabernacle, NJ 08088

Please join family, friends and co-workers 
in this solemn ride to celebrate the life of 

Ron Filepp

Helmets must be worn.
Route will be approximately 10 miles

We will be riding 10-12 mph
  

“Alone we are but a whisper, together we shall 
speak loudly through a Silence that will resonate

around the world.”
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http://www.rideofsilence.org
For more information contact Debbie at secretary@rideofsilence.org

501 (c) 3 non-profit charity
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L E T T E R S

Dear Neighbors,

It’s that time of year again--election 
time.

I wanted to let you know that I’m 
running for the office of Mayor.

As you may be aware,I have been 
the acting mayor since August 
14th. That is when the former 
mayor, Jeff Ellentuck, submitted his 
resignation. It was not something 
I was expecting or anticipating, so 
it was a little unnerving to be sud-
denly put in that position.

If you had asked me if I wanted to 
be mayor, I would have said no. 
And, I would have meant it. But, 
having acted in that capacity for 
the past month and a half, I’ve had 
a change of heart. I find that in 
many ways, it’s been a continuation 
of the duties I have been perform-
ing as councilwoman for the past 
thirteen years.

I also believe that there is a benefit 
to continuity in government.

I want to say that I love this town, 
but I’ve said it so many times, I 
think people must be tired of hear-
ing it--but I do. We all know how 
fractured and divided Roosevelt 
has become in the last two years. 
This, to me, is very sad.

I’ve said from the beginning, for 
many of the issues, there was no 
right or wrong, just a difference of 
opinion. It’s my hope, that if I’m 
elected mayor, I can help to begin 
to mend the town. There are many 
issues facing us. Old ones, such as 
Water/ Sewer, Infrastructure, First 
Aid, the Gas Station, as well as new 
ones, such as bringing Roosevelt 
into the 21st century with online 
bill payments, and a current updat-

ed official government website.

So much for such a small town.

 My guiding principle is that I 
will do my best to attend to the 
needs of the town and every resi-
dent who requests help. It makes 
no difference to me, what their 
party affiliation is, length of res-
idency, or lifestyle. We all live in 
this beautiful tiny town together.

I hope you agree, and vote for me.

Thank You,

Peggy Malkin

September 27, 2017

Dear Neighbors,

My name is Robin Middleman 
Filepp. I was appointed by the 
Governor to fill the Borough 
Council seat vacated by Jill Lipoti.  
I am running for election to com-
plete that term through December 
2018. I applied to serve because 
my town was having an emergen-
cy and I wanted to help out.  

My late husband, my darling 
Ron, and I moved to Roosevelt 
in October 1989. The day that we 
moved in, my parents, who were 
to meet us and help us out, got 
lost and ended up stopping at a 
Pine Drive neighbor’s house for 
directions. The neighbor, Saul 
Ernstein, escorted my parents to 
our house, introduced himself, 
and said “You have me for a half-
hour!” And helped us move in.  
This is the Roosevelt I know and 
love. It is one of friends, families 
and neighbors working together. 
And - great characters. Inevitably, 
there has been discord and dis-
agreement over the years, but we 
always came back together. I know 
we will once again.

We moved here for its unique 
history and design.  We could not 
believe our luck that we could 
afford to buy a house on a 1/2 
acre that by design backs up to a 
protected greenway. And for the 
location. It is wonderful to be in 
“the woods” yet only 10 minutes to 
the turnpike and an hour to New 
York City and Philadelphia. And 
the beach isn’t far either. I am orig-
inally from Long Island, but spent 
my formative years at the Jersey 
Shore. 

I have been an active participant 
in the cultural life of our town 
over the years through serving on 
the board of the Roosevelt Arts 
Project (RAP). An example of a 
past RAP event that I coordinated 
or co-coordinated is the Roosevelt 
Festival of the Arts, a 2-day event 
in 1999 that featured an exhibi-
tion of Roosevelt artists past and 
present that filled the RPS gym, 
a series of performances by poets 

Parking Reminder

Please park your vehicles in the 
right direction only.  Parking on 
the wrong side of the street or in 
the wrong direction makes your 
vehicle difficult for oncoming 
traffic to see, especially in foggy 
or dark conditions.  Vehicles 
parked on the wrong side of the 
street are subject to towing.
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and musicians, and the unveiling 
of the newly restored aluminum 
repousse doors, the original school 
front doors, which hang in the 
school lobby to this day. Over 500 
people attended over the two days. 
Most recently through RAP, in 
September 2016, I invited folks to 
participate in a year-long project 
that concluded on September 9th 
of this year with the exhibition 
and the release of the  Roosevelt 
Artists Collaborative Book. 
Twenty-five Rooseveltians  partic-
ipated in the creation of the book 
in an edition of 100. 

I graduated from Rutgers 
University with a degree in Visual 
Arts and Cultural history.  My 
professional career was as an arts 
administrator for non-profit com-
munity organizations, including 
the Arts Council of Princeton, 
The Princeton Adult School and 
Artworks in Trenton.  I then 
moved into managing the arts 
education program of the New 
Jersey State Council on the Arts/
Department of State.  As Senior 
Program Officer, Arts Education, 
I managed, in partnership with 
NJ arts organizations, many 
programs, including the Artist-
in-Education Residency grant 
program to NJ public and private 
schools, and the Artist/Teacher 
Institute.  I served on national 
review panels for the National 
Endowment on the Arts and pre-
sented at numerous conferences 
on the importance of arts in edu-
cation. All the while, I continued 
my visual arts practice. I retired 
from the State Arts Council in 
June 2016. Ron and I had a studio 
built in our backyard and that is 
where I work on my art and my 
craft. 

Ron contributed to the town in his 
own quiet way. He wrote a weather 
column for the Roosevelt Borough 
Bulletin, sharing each month the 
data he recorded on the weather 
and a story to go with it, for over 
20 years. For years he maintained 
the Roosevelt Woodland Trail, on 
his own, without acknowledge-
ment, the way he preferred. He 
cleared the innumerable trees that 
fell across the trail after Hurricane 
Sandy. He never walked the trail 
without a pair of trimmers in his 
pocket to clip back the vines and 
branches that blocked the way. 
That is why I created the Roosevelt 
Woodland Trail Memorial Fund. 
To honor his memory by main-
taining the trail he so loved. 

While I serve, and if I am elected 
to continue through December 
2018:

•	 I am committed to maintain 
and support the Roosevelt 
First Aid Squad.

•	 The meeting schedule of 
the committee I currently 
chair, Code Enforcement/
Community Affairs, will be 
posted to the community, 
and all will be encouraged to 
attend.

•	 It can’t be overstated that the 
ongoing issue and challenge 
that must be resolved is the 
town water and sewer system. 
That is the clear and present 
priority.

I never thought I would serve in 
public office, but thought I could 
help out during this emergency. 
I also see it as an opportunity to 
give back, in a different way, to the 
town I love. 

I believe in the power of creativity 
and of the imagination to bring 
people together.  I know that the 
creativity innate in each of us can 
be tapped to find common ground. 

Thank you,

Robin Middleman Filepp

25 Pine Drive

To My Friends and Neighbors in 
Roosevelt; 

My name is Nicholas Murray, and 
I was recently appointed by the 
State to fill one of our Borough 
Council vacancies. Some of 
you already know me from the 
Environmental Commission or the 
Hilltop Swim Club. But for those 
who don’t: Hi, I’m Nick. 

I moved to Roosevelt two years 
ago with my wife, Katharine. 
After graduating from Rutgers 
University, we lived in Hamilton 
Township for four years, but our 
home on South Rochdale Avenue 
is the first we have ever owned.  
We could not be happier here. 
Roosevelt is a beautiful town 
with a strong sense of commu-
nity. In that way it reminds me 
of the small South Jersey town 

Memorial for Florence “Florie” Johnson
There will be a memorial service at Borough 
Hall for Florence “Florie” Johnson on October 
21st from 2:00 pm to 6:00 pm. 
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in which I grew up. Both of my 
parents were heavily involved 
in local government and on the 
various committees in town and 
that is where my interest for local 
involvement really began. 

 I graduated from Rutgers New 
Brunswick in 2013, with a 
Bachelor’s Degree in Ecology, 
Evolution and Natural Resources. 
While there, I was a part of the 
community service scene on 
campus, participating in and 
leading week-long volunteer trips 
through RU Alternative Breaks. 
In 2010, I began an internship 
at an environmental consulting 
company in Hillsborough, NJ. 
I have been working there ever 
since as a project scientist. Part 
of my job includes groundwater 
and soil sampling, as well as the 
oversight and maintenance of 
small water treatment systems. 
I’ve since brought this experi-
ence to Roosevelt as a volunteer 
with Roosevelt’s Environmental 
Commission and was appointed 
as a member in January of 2017. I 
have been active in revitalizing the 
Woodland Trail and the construc-
tion of the wooden platforms that 
make the trails more accessible.

I have been very proud to call 
Roosevelt my home over the past 
two years and I care about its 
future. I will confess that, out-
side of my involvement with the 
Environmental Commission, I 
have not had much interaction 
with the Borough Council. But 
please don’t see that as a lack of 
caring or understanding of the 
issues at hand. I am a concerned, 
tax-paying citizen of this town. 
I don’t believe I have all of the 
answers to our challenges, but 
what I do have is an open mind 

and a good work ethic. I do not 
associate myself with any fac-
tion in town or any “team.” My 
only concern is what is best for 
Roosevelt.

 My appointment to the Borough 
Council is an interim position 
and will expire after the election 
on November 7th, 2017 unless I 
receive enough votes to elect me 
to one of the unexpired term seats. 
It may be too early to start cam-
paigning, but I would like you to 
consider me for a write-in vote on 
November 7th, 2017.  Roosevelt 
is Katharine’s and my home and 
I want to be a good steward of its 
future. If you’ll allow me to serve 
you on Borough Council, I prom-
ise I will be.  

Sincerely, 

Nick Murray 

Dear Friends and Neighbors,

My name is Maureen Parrott.  On 
June 6, 2017, Joe Trammell and I 
won the Democratic primary and 
we will be running on November 
7, 2017, in the Democratic col-
umn for two full term seats on 
the Roosevelt Borough Council.  
The full term is for three years 
beginning on January 1, 2018, and 
ending on December 31, 2020.  I 
am hoping that you will vote for 
me and Joe, as well as the entire 
Democratic column on November 
7, 2017.

On September 13, 2017, as a result 
of resignations from the Borough 
Council, the Governor appointed 
me to immediately fill the remain-
der of the term on the council 
seat for which I am running; the 
term of my appointment ends on 
December 31, 2017.  As of the 

writing of this letter on September 
27, 2017, I have served on the 
Council for one council meeting 
on September 25.  During that 
meeting, the Council passed a res-
olution naming me as the Chair 
of the Council’s Administration 
Committee and also placing me 
on the Utilities Committee and 
the Community Development 
Committee.  I am working with 
the Administration Committee, 
Kathleen Hart (Borough Clerk), 
and Ana Debevec (Borough 
Treasurer) to research software 
developers specializing in the 
creation and hosting of local 
government websites.  So far 
we have obtained three quotes 
for the design and hosting of 
a new Borough website.  The 
Administration Committee intends 
to recommend a software provider 
to the Council prior to the next 
meeting on October 11 and hopes 
to have the new website online 
within a few weeks of the meeting.  
Once the website goes online, the 
Borough will implement online 
payment of taxes and water bills.

I have lived across from the tri-
angle on Tamara Drive for the 
past 29 years.  I became interest-
ed in Roosevelt because I knew 
that several artists, as well as two 
highly respected urban planners, 
lived here, and I loved the physical 
beauty and historic significance 
of the town.  I still love the people 
and the beauty of our small bor-
ough and I am grateful to live here.

I retired in October 2016 after 
20 years of public service at the 
United States District Court for 
the District of New Jersey where 
I worked on cases in which 
immigrants challenged their 
immigration detention, prisoners 
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challenged their convictions and 
sentences, and detained persons 
challenged the conditions of their 
confinement, such as prolonged 
solitary confinement and lack of 
adequate medical care.  Before 
working for the court, I represented 
low income persons in civil cases at 
legal services where I represented 
tenants whose landlords were try-
ing to evict them and mothers who 
sought to keep the custody of their 
children. 

As a retiree, I now have the time 
for volunteer service.  I will strive 
to represent and to work with all 
residents of Roosevelt, whatever 
their views may have been on past 
issues.  I intend to do my best to 
make our government open and 
inclusive, to improve its function-
ing and service to the residents, to 
manage the Borough’s finances fru-
gally so I and all residents are able 
to continue to afford living here, 
and to work to improve the quality 
of our water.  

Having grown up in a working 
class family, I am careful about my 
spending and highly sensitive to 
the financial constraints faced by 
many residents.  I am passionate 
about social and economic justice; 
I am conscientious and thorough; 
and I have a lifelong love of ani-
mals.  If you elect me to a three 
year term, I will devote my skills 
and time to representing you on 
the issues you think are important 
and I will work to make Roosevelt 
even better than it is now.  I would 
be delighted to speak with you and 
to discuss your priorities for and 
concerns about Roosevelt.  Thank 
you for reading my letter.

Sincerely,

Maureen Parrott

RECYCLING DATES
October 4, 18

November 1,15

STATE PERMITS
Wednesdays 1 – 3 

ZONING PERMITS
Tuesdays 4 – 6 PM

BOROUGH HOUSING  
INSPECTIONS

Tuesdays 5 – 6 PM 
Borough Hall

Senior Group Meetings
The Senior Citizen Group meets 
the first Tuesday of each month 
at the Borough Hall.	

At 1:30 pm we frequently have 
guests who speak about a variety 
of topics, generally applicable 
to everyone. Finances, health, 
and safety in the home are a few 
examples. Notices will be on the 
bulletin board at the P.O. All 
residents are welcome to take 
advantage of this worthwhile 
program.

Thank you. 
Geraldine Millar 
President, Seniors

County Division of Transportation Expands Hours
The Monmouth County Division of Transportation is pleased to an-
nounce that beginning Monday, October 2, 2017, SCAT transportation 
services will be expanding its hours of operation. For further informa-
tion, please call 732.431.6480 ext.1. This change may be able to accom-
modate your transportation needs, including:
•	 Medical
•	 Share-Ride
•	 Dialysis
•	 College Classes
•	 Disabled Work
•	 And much more,,,

Issue/ Problem CCall
Power outage JCP&L - 1-888-544-4877

Telephone outage Your telephone provider (phone #  is on 
your bill)

Loose  or lost dog Animal Ctrl:  609-234-4862 or State Police     
609-584-5000

Road obstruction 911 /State Police 609-584-5000

Trees down 911 /State Police 609-584-5000

Health Emergency 911 

Comcast outage 1-800-COMCAST

FIoS outage (800) 837-4966

Wildlife Issues 877-927-6337
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CODE RED for Emergency 
Notification

Please sign up to receive emergency 
notification from the Borough’s CODE 
RED system.  Stay informed, stay safe!  
You can register by calling Borough 
Hall or by visiting:  
https://public.coderedweb.com/cne/
en-US/E317CFCBE3FD 

House for Rent
3-bedroom Roosevelt house for rent.   
$1,875/month plus utilities.  
Available immediately.   
609-947-0491 or  
609-731-9039.

The Roosevelt First Aid Squad needs you!
We pay for training and uniform. Neighbors helping neighbors. Without vol-
unteers, the ambulance cannot drive itself and residents might be forced to wait 
for an ambulance from another town. Time matters when you need help. 
If interested, please email rooseveltfirstaidsquad@yahoo.com.
Thank you for your support.

Calling All Democrats

For all Democrats who would like to get involved in a 
local Democratic Party organization, you are welcome 
to attend any and all meetings of these local groups:

•	 4th Congressional District:  
indivisiblenj4.com

•	 Upper Freehold: facebook.com/
UpperFreeholdDems

•	 Millstone: millstonedems.org

•	 Monmouth County: monmouthdems.org

For more information, contact David G. Brown, the 
Chair of the Monmouth County Democratic Club at  
(732) 739-8888 or info@monmouthdems.org.

Become Part of the Bulletin Team!
The Roosevelt Borough Bulletin is a fully volunteer effort of its writers, editors, layout artist, and distribu-
tion captain. We would like to expand our team. 
We offer an excellent work environment (your home) and terrific benefits (people actually do say thank you 
a lot). The only requirements are that you must be able to send your material via email and translate all your 
work into Esperanto (actually, the Esperanto is optional). 
Calendar Editor – Prepare monthly calendar. Takes about 2 hours if you do it carefully. We have an MS 
Word template you can just fill in for the routine stuff, and we can steer you towards reliable sources for the 
other stuff. A great way to find out what’s going on in the Borough!
Roving Reporter – 4 hours a month – Write short features that focus on Roosevelt-specific themes.
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A Year-Round Kaleidoscope of 
Color (and, Yes, it’s Native!)

Past articles have targeted the inva-
sive species that we need to watch 
out for.  This year we will highlight 
the native species that we need to 
encourage.

Most of us are familiar with hydran-
geas—those round bushes with pink, 
blue or white “snowballs” of flowers, 
along with large, heart-shaped leaves.  
Hydrangeas are popular in fresh cut 
arrangements as well as dried bou-
quets.  Two hydrangea species are 
native to the southeastern United 
States — Hydrangea arborescens 
and Hydrangea quercifolia.  Named 
varities of these with  exeptional cha-
rateristics are commercially available.

Hydrangea arborescens is the com-
monly found hydrangea, usually 3 to 
4 feet high and just as wide. The flow-
ers start out green, turn white, then 
brown and persist on the plant for 
some time. The  Annabelle cultivar 
has become more popular in recent 
years over the Grandiflora variety, 
due to its larger, more ornamental 
flowers.

But what we really wanted to talk 
about today is Hydrangea querci-
folia.  H. quercifolia is commonly 
called “oakleaf hydrangea” because, 
well, the leaves are shaped like oak 
leaves. Oakleaf hydrangea starts out 
with white flowers in the middle of 
the summer, and they soon change 
to pink, then green and brown. 
The flowers aren’t the only thing to 
change color—the large, serrated 
leaves turn rich shades of gold, cop-
per, and even purple in the fall! Even 
the bark adds beauty, as it exfoliates 
to reveal a rich dark brown color 
that provides stark contrast against 
the winter snow. Height varies from 
3 to 8 ft. and 8 ft. in width. Oakleaf 
hydrangeas come in two forms – 
single blossom and double blossom. 
Single blossom varieties include 
‘Snow Queen’ and ‘Alice’, whose 

white flower heads are over a foot 
long. ‘Pee Wee’ and ‘Sykes’ are com-
pact forms only reaching about 3 to 
4 ft. tall at maturity.  Double blossom 
varieties such as ‘Snowflake’ have 
multiple florets and boast the longest 
bloom season.

Interested in growing Oakleaf 
hydrangea in your yard?  Here’s what 
you’ll need to know:

•	 Oakleaf hydrangea can be grown 
in sun or partial shade and needs 
a rich, moist soil. A little extra 
sun will make the fall foliage 
much more colorful. Try to plant 
them in an area that receives full 
morning sun, with a little after-
noon shade during the hottest 
part of summer.

•	 Fertilizer needs are minimal, 
but the soil pH should be kept 
between 5.5 and 6.5. An annual 
maintenance application of 1 lb. 
of actual nitrogen per 1,000 ft2 
should be applied in late winter 
beginning the year following 
planting.

•	 Pruning should be done immedi-
ately following flowering. Oakleaf 
hydrangeas bloom on last year’s 
growth, so save pruning for mid-
summer after they bloom, so they 
have time to grow new branches 
to bloom next year.

•	 Oakleaf hydrangeas are nearly 
problem free from disease and 

pests, but Japanese beetles will 
feed on Oakleaf.

•	 Oakleaf hydrangeas need extra 
good drainage to prevent root rot. 
Infected plants will appear wilted, 
but will not recover when watered 
and will eventually die. Keep 
them watered, but don’t let them 
get soggy.

•	 See the Roosevelt Borough 
Bulletin website for more pictures 
of this amazing native!  http://
www.rooseveltboroughbulletin.
org/index.html

References:

https://henderson.ces.ncsu.edu/
NativeHydrangeaSpecies/

https://www.todayshomeowner.com/
go-native-with-oakleaf-hydrangeas/

http://www.usna.usda.gov/Gardens/
faqs/hydrangeafaq2.html

https://www.thespruce.com/
summer-blooming-oakleaf-hydran-
geas-2132724

E N V I R O N M E N T A L  C O M M I S S I O N By Sharyn Walz
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NJ Department of 
Environmental Protection

24-Hour Hotline
1-877-WARNDEP or 

1-877-927-6337
For reporting spills, haz-
ardous discharges, and 

other environmental 
emergencies.

Roosevelt residents will go to the 
polls on November 7 to elect a 
new mayor and several Borough 
Council and Board of Education 
members, as well as to cast their 
votes for state legislators (District 
12), Monmouth County freehold-
ers, and a new governor. Statewide 
and countywide public questions 
are also on the ballot. Voting takes 
place at Roosevelt Borough Hall 
from 6:00 am to 8:00 pm.
The following is a brief rundown 
of the candidates appearing on the 
ballot, according to the Monmouth 
County Board of Elections web 
site (write-in candidates are also 
permitted):

MAYOR – FULL TERM – 
Two Year Unexpired Term – 
Vote for One 
Peggy Malkin 

BOROUGH COUNCIL – 
Full Term – Vote for Two 
Daniel P. Archer (R) 
Joseph E. Trammell (D) 
Maureen S. Parrott (D) 

BOROUGH COUNCIL – 
One Year Unexpired Term – 
Vote for Two
Deirdre Sheean 
Robin Filepp

ROOSEVELT BOROUGH 
ROOSEVELT BOARD OF 
EDUCATION - 
Vote for Three, Full Term 
(only 2 on ballot)
Kenneth LeCompte 
John P. Ord 

FOR GOVERNOR – 
Full Term - Vote for One 
Kim Guadagno (R) 
Philip Murphy (D) 
Vincent Ross (I) (We the People) 
Matthew Riccardi (I) (Constitution 
Party) 
Seth Kaper-Dale (I) (Green Party) 
Gina Genovese (I) (Reduce Prop-
erty Taxes) 
Peter J. Rohrman (I) (Libertarian 
Party)

Gubernatorial candidate state-
ments are available online at 
http://www.monmouthcoun-
tyvotes.com/wp-content/up-
loads/2017/09/2017-11-07-Gover-

nor-Statements.pdf. 

FOR GENERAL ASSEMBLY – 
12th Legislative District – 
Full Term - Vote for Two 
Ronald S. Dancer (R) 
Robert D. Clifton (R) 
Gene Davis (D) 
Nirav Patel (D) 
Anthony J. Storrow (I) (Libertar-
ian Party) 
Daniel A. Krause (I) (Libertarian 
Party)

FOR STATE SENATE – 12th Leg-
islative District – Full Term - 
Vote for One 
Samuel D. Thompson (R) 
David H. Lande (D) 
Kevin Antoine (I) (Coach Kev)

FOR FREEHOLDER – Full Term – 
Vote for Two 
Lillian Burry (R) 
Patrick G. Impreveduto (R) 
Brian Wilton (D) 
Margie Donlon (D)

Public Questions

Several public questions will also 
appear on the ballot concerning 
a statewide library construction 
bond, a constitutional amend-
ment dedicating moneys from 
state environmental contami-
nation cases, and a countywide 
open space proposal. Full text of 
the questions is available online 
at http://www.monmouthcoun-
tyvotes.com/wp-content/up-
loads/2017/10/2017-11-07-Ques-
tions-State-County-Municipal.pdf. 

G e n e r a l  E l e c t i o n  N o v e m b e r  7
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Contributions received after the 15th of the month will appear in the next Bulletin.

Mary & Carlo Alfare
James Alt & Susan Schwartz
Robin & Robert Axel
Helen Barth
Elsbeth Battel
Richard & Janet Bernardin
Bruce & Irene Block
Karen & Marvin Block
Linda Block
Charlotte Bondy
Bondy/Vuolle Family
Ulrich & Stacey Bonna
Jacqueline Carpenter
Susan & Robert Cayne
Maureen & Bob Clark
Keith & Patricia Clayton
Dina Coe & Greg McGrath 
William and June 
Counterman
Paul & Elise Cousineau
Marie DelPiano
Margaret Deuchar
Kay Drury
Frances Duckett
Virginia Edwards
Bert & Shan Ellentuck
Lou & Irma Esakoff
Bob and Ellen Francis
Richard & Heather Giske
Judith & Ed Goetzmann
Jay & Ann Goldman
Eitan & Karen Grunwald
Michael & Nancy Hamilton
Tim & Lorraine Hartley
Anne Hayden

Al Hepner
Constance & 
David Herrstrom
Len & Michele Hillis
Daniel Hoffman & 
Assenka Oksiloff
David & Louise Hoffman
Gail Hunton & 
Wes Czyzewski
Cynthia Imbrie
Michelle & Rick Jaeger
Sheila & Phil Jaeger
Henry and Kathleen 
John-Alder
Anna & Ben Johnson
Elizabeth Johnson
Susan Jones
Ingrid Jordan
Bahiru & Ann Kassahun
Doreen Kirchner
Lynn Lawson
David & Joanna Leff
Jill Lipoti & Brad Garton
Claudia Luongo & 
Ken Maffeo 
Steven & Mary Macher
Alan Mallach & Robin Gould
Pamela Masiello
Julia & James McArdle
Geraldine Millar
Ed & Rose Murphy
Nicholas Murray & 
Katharine Anatale
Teri Nachtman
Lian Neeman

Allen Newrath
The Ng Family
June Ord
Maureen Parrott
Parsons family
Bob & Alison Petrilla 
Petrillo family
Gregg and Elizabeth Possiel
Richard & Hope Pressler
Steve & Peggy Ring
Patricia Roberts
Roosevelt Arts Project
Merle & Irv Rose
Kirk & Jane Rothfuss
Helen Seitz
Jonathan & Jean Shahn
Ellen & Sandy Silverman
Shirley Sokolow
Cornelia Spoor
Michael & Linda Szewczyk 
Emily & Steve Taylor
Michael & Marilyn Ticktin
Joseph Trammell
Mary & Rod Tulloss
Sharon & Andrew Unger
Elinor Wallner
Natalie Warner
Ralph & Nancy Warnick
Carol Watchler
Bob & Judy Weinberg
Frank Wiesinger & 
Theresa Secks
Zahora family
Mark & Judith Zuckerman
Gerben & Jennifer Zylstra
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Help us to fill  up this page.
Thank you for your generosity!
Send in a contribution today.
Please send contributions to:

Roosevelt Borough Bulletin, Inc.  
P.O. Box 221, Roosevelt, NJ 08555
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A U T O M O B I L E  S E R V I C I N G
COMPACT KARS 
3 Trenton Lakewood Road, 
Clarksburg, NJ 08510 
Complete Mechanical & Auto Collision 
Repairs/Towing/Select Used Cars 
609-259-6373

LANE TIRE CENTER 
Complete Auto Care Center 
All Work Guaranteed/Foreign & 
Domestic 
387 Mercer St., Hightstown 
448-9500

S P E C I A L T I E S

PET PLEASERS 
Dog Training Services 
Certified Dog Trainer 
Pet Sitter 
Boarding & Grooming 
609-426-4209

Paw Prince Petsitting 
Dog walking 
Boarding 
Home Visits
www.facebook.com/tashaspawprince 
(908) 809-2888

MENDIES FAMILY FARM 
65 N. Rochdale Ave., Roosevelt 
Year-Round Farming 
Community-Supported Agriculture 
(CSA) 
Spring/Summer & Winter CSA member-
ships  
(609)-820-8809 • www.mendiesfarm.com 

Pamela J. Masiello Bookkeeping
P.O. Box 37
Roosevelt, NJ 08855
828.423.7882
pmkreationstation7@gmail.com
Quickbooks, Excel, Word, Google Drive, 
Dropbox, etc.
Grant Reporting, Budgeting, Expensing
Your office or mine; virtual bookkeeper, 
too.

ATTENTION ROOSEVELTIANS!
We have been handling houses in Roosevelt 
on every street in town since the early 
1940’s. Let us show you how we can save 
you money.
THE ADLERMAN AGENCY, 
INSURORS
317 Forsgate Dr., Monroe Twp., NJ 
08831
(609) 655-7788  Mel A. Adlerman CLU, 
CPIA

M U S I C 
GUITAR INSTRUCTION 
Age 7 & up 
David Brahinsky: 443-1898 
STORYTELLING & FOLK SINGING 
AVAILABLE FOR PARTIES.

P E R S O N A L  C A R E 

TAI CHI CLASSES
Roosevelt Boro Hall
Tuesday 11:00 - 12:00 
Wednesday 9:30 am – 11 am
Thursday 6:00 pm – 7:30 pm 
June Counterman 609-448-3182
M A T H  T U T O R I N G
 
ROOSEVELT STUDENTS:
Elementary through College
Do you occasionally need help with math 
homework or help preparing for a test?
Call Mary Tulloss (Retired H.S. Teacher)  
for appt.: 609-448-5096 
Tutoring provided at no charge 
in loving memory of Sarah Tulloss. 

H O M E  I M P R O V E M E N T 
C O N S T R U C T I O N ,  E T   A L

Youri Nazarov Complete  
Home Remodeling 
609-443-3388 
Long term contractor with Twin Rivers 
Association.  Now - a resident of 
Roosevelt  - Kitchens, bathrooms, base-
ments, flooring, interior doors, painting, 
architectual moldings and so much more. 
Free estimates.  Licensed and insured.                              
 
GREG DEFOE 
Handyman Service 
Interior/Exterior Painting 
Complete home repairs and renovations 
Fully insured 
PROMPT RESPONSE GUARANTEED 
80 Pine Drive, Roosevelt, NJ 08555 
609-448-4883 cell: 609-577-4081 
gdefoe123@verizon.net

HAGUE HEATING & COOLING LLC 
For all your Heating &  
Air Conditioning needs
Family owned and operated
Over 30 years in the business 
NJ LIC.# 19HC00144600
Call 609-448-5424 Fax 609-469-5908 

MICHAEL D. PRYZCHOCKI, 
GENERAL CONTRACTOR, INC. 
Small Job to Total Construction. 
Roofing, Additions.  
Renovations – Bathroom, Kitchens, 
Remodeling – Major and Minor Repairs. 
References Available. Fully Insured,  
Free Estimates, Certified Contractor.  
10% Senior Citizen Discount 448-2180 
N.J. Lic. #13VH01307200

EAST WINDSOR FLOOR COVERING 
We’ve got your entire floor covering 
needs 
**WOOD**VINYL**TILE**CERAMIC** 
Wall-to-Wall Carpets, Area Rugs
East Windsor - 609-443-6999	

ARTHUR R. STINSON 
CONSTRUCTION 
Since 1982 Specializing in Home 
Addition, Bathrooms & Kitchens & 
Finished Basements 
Brick & Concrete Patios-Stamped 
Concrete
Energy-Saving Windows & Doors
Ceramic Tile 
Free Estimates	 State License 
448-0154	 #13VH00923900 
Fax 448-1122	 Fully Insured

DR.K’s DESIGNSCAPES INC.
P.O. Box 516, Roosevelt, NJ 08555
 (609) 448-1108 / (732) 939-2085 
www.drksdesignscapes.com 
Fully Insured & Licensed
Craig Kaufman, President 
Rutgers Landscape Architecture 
Graduate
Snow Plowing & Snow Removal
 Lawn Mowing / Tree Removal / Pruning
Designs / Planting Plans / Landscape 
Lighting
Spring & Fall Clean-Up
Mulch / Stone / Top Soil
Gutter Clean-Out / Power Washing
Fertilizing & Weed / Pest Control
Driveways / Retaining Walls
Concrete Staining / Sealing
Patios Natural Stone & Concrete Pavers
Fencing / Fire Wood

ALLEN’S TREE SERVICE
118 Trenton - Lakewood Rd
Millstone Township, NJ 08510
Telephone: (609) 259-8668 
allenstreeservicenj.com
Business Hours
Mon-Sun 8:00am - 8:00pm
NJ certified tree experts #515
We Guarantee NO Lawn Damage!
• Tree Transplanting
• Thinning and Trimming
• Rigging and Cabling
• Lightning Protection
• Tree Reduction
• Shrub Removal or Transplanting
• Emergency Services
Call us for an initial consultation and 
free, no-obligation estimate

TIMBERWOLF TREE SERVICE
Pruning * Shaping * Tree Removal * 
Lots Cleared * Mulch * Snow Removal 
* Stump Grinding * Hedge Trimming * 
Firewood  
John (609) 918-1668 		
Insured 	Quality Work 
www.timberwolftreeservice.com

The Bulletin publishes free-of-charge public information listings from Roosevelt residents and businesses, and from those in the 
immediate vicinity with ties to Roosevelt. Write: Roosevelt Bulletin, Box 221, Roosevelt, NJ 08555. Contributions are appreciated and 
are tax-deductible (suggested: $50.00/year, $60.00 if over 5 lines.) Deadline is the 15th of each month 
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An electronic calendar was installed on the Roosevelt Board of Education’s website 
containing information about state testing, upcoming field trips, events and additional 
pertinent information. Learn more about all of the happenings in our school, visit RPS 
website: www.rps1.org. Please send notice of your events to Bulletin at P.O. Box 221 or 
email to RooseveltBulletinSubmissions@gmail.com. 

O C T O B E R
2 Tues. 12:30 pm 	 Senior Citizens Meeting,  

   	 Borough Hall. 

4 Weds. Recycling Pickup

8 Mon. 7:00 pm 	 Council Meeting,  
   	 Borough Hall 
   	 Peggy Malkin, Acting Mayor

10 Tues. 7:00 pm 	 Planning Board,  
   	 Borough Hall

12  Thurs. 1:00-3:00 	 Prescription Drug Take- 
   	 Back Event 
   	 Solar Village Community Room

14 Sat. 1 – 4 pm 	 Roosevelt Woodland Trail  
   	 Art Walk and Open-Air Gallery 
   	 Begins at Post Office,  
   	 Heidi Monteleone

17 Tues. 7:00 pm 	 Roosevelt First Aid Squad,  
   	 Business Meeting, 
   	 John Vo, President

18 Weds. 7:00 pm 	 Environmental Comm. Mtg.,  
   	 Borough Hall, 
   	 Eitan Grunwald, Chair. 

18 Weds. 8:30 am 	 RPS PTA meeting,  
   	 Roosevelt Public School Lobby

18 Weds. Recycling Pickup

22 Mon. 7:00 pm 	 Council Meeting,  
   	 Borough Hall 
   	 Peggy Malkin, Acting Mayor

22 Mon. 5;00- 6;00	 RPS PTA’s  Trunk or Treat 
   	 Roosevelt Public School

24 Tues  5:30-7:30 	 RPS PTA’s School Book Fair 
   	 Roosevelt Public School

26 Thurs  5:30-7:30 	 RPS PTA’s School Book Fair 
   	 Roosevelt Public School

26 Thurs. 7:30 pm 	 RPS Board of Education,  
   	 Natalie Warner, President,  
   	 609-903-1061

N O V E M B E R
1 Weds. Recycling Pickup 

7 Tues. 6:00 am – 8:00 pm	 General Election  
   Roosevelt Borough Hall 

13 Mon. 7:00 pm Council Meeting,  
   Borough Hall 
   Peggy Malkin, Acting Mayor

14 Tues. 7:00 pm Planning Board,  
   Borough Hall

15 Weds. 7:00 pm Environmental Comm. Mtg.,  
   Borough Hall, 
   Eitan Grunwald, Chair. 

15 Weds.  Recycling Pickup

18 Sat. 8:00 pm Roosevelt Arts Project, 30 Years, 	 
   Roosevelt 80 and Counting:  
   A Celebration, Borough Hall

21 Tues. 7:00 pm Roosevelt First Aid Squad,  
   Business Meeting, 
   John Vo, President

22 Weds.  Roosevelt Public School,  
   Early Dismissal

23 Thurs.  Roosevelt Public School Closed  
   Thanksgiving

24 Fri.  Roosevelt Public School Closed 
   Thanksgiving 

27 Mon. 7:00 pm Council Meeting,  
   Borough Hall 
   Peggy Malkin, Acting Mayor

30 Thurs. 7:30 pm RPS Board of Education,  
   Natalie Warner, President,  
   609-903-1061
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